Weedon Parish Council


Draft Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Weedon Parish Council held in

The Methodist Chapel

Wednesday 16 May 2012 at 7.3opm
PRESENT: Cllr Rose (Chair), Cllr Measures, Cllr Sellers, Cllr Ashurst, Cllr Winnett, Cllr Kett

District Cllr Ashley Bond, Barbara Mitchell – Clerk, 3 members of the public attended.
	1
	Election of the Chairman

	
	Cllr Rose was elected to the position of Chair for the meeting.

	
	

	2
	Receive Apologies

	
	Cllr Tom Jameson-Evans, Cllr Baldwin

	
	

	3
	To agree the minutes of the last meeting

	
	The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed as a true record and duly signed.

	
	

	4
	To receive a report from Chairman of the Weedon Parish Council
Joanna Rose presented her report as follows:


	
	Constitution and Meetings 
During the year ending 31 March 2012, the Parish Council held 5 routine Council meetings (once every 2 months, generally on the third Wednesday of the month), several Planning meetings and the 2011 AGM. Every meeting incorporates an Open Forum for residents, at which any issues may be raised.The elections last May produced 4 elected councillors, following which 3 councillors were co-opted so that we have operated with a full complement of 7 council members since July 2011. Buckingham Park became a separate parish, so Weedon is back to its original village size of 169 households. It was this area for which the Parish Plan was produced. 

The year has seen a change in Parish Council Clerk – the administrative and financial officer of the council. Sue Mordue left at the end of September to concentrate on other larger parishes, and we conducted a recruitment process, including widespread advertising. After interviewing 5 candidates, we appointed Barbara Mitchell, who has shown her commitment to the role, undergoing several training courses already.
Parish Council Responsibilities

These break down into three main types:
1.  Routine business and maintenance of Parish facilities, which the Parish Council decides on and funds from its precept

2.  Liaising with outside organisations, including the local authorities of AVDC and Bucks County Council, and representing Weedon’s views to them

3.  Initiating capital and other major projects in Weedon

Routine business initiated and funded by Weedon PC
The Park (incorporating Children’s Play Area)

The Park is owned by the Parish Council.  Hedges and trees surrounding the park were cut and pruned, the paths were maintained free of weeds and the grass was cut regularly.  The play equipment was inspected by ROSPA, and minor recommended works were carried out. Prompted in part by the Parish Plan, the council has set aside funds to contribute to provision of new play equipment, as the existing items are coming to the end of their useful life. Grant funding will be sought for the major part of the investment – WREN has been identified as the likely primary source.
Other public spaces: The Pond and surrounding area, the High Street Pump, the Village Green (grassy triangle outside the pub), New Road Trees

Grass was cut regularly, and weeds controlled.  The Parish Council paid for duck food.  The Pump trough and the barrel on the Village Green Triangle were planted with flowers and maintained by villagers on a voluntary basis – Clare Macdonald looks after the triangle, and Christine and Nic Nicolay the pump. 
The trees planted in 2007 down New Road are generally doing well, but we are continuing our programme of close inspection to maintain them.  Three dead trees have been replaced (this in addition to the previous 2 replaced last year).
Due to the low rainfall, the pond had become very depleted in water, and the exposed silt (duck manure, mainly!) was unsightly and potentially foul-smelling. We commissioned an ecological consultant to carry out a survey and make recommendations. The first stage was to remove the silt (relatively easy when the water is low), and this was done in December.  New planting is planned for the pond margins, but we have been waiting to commission this depending on the weather.
Footpaths The Council arranged for mowing and cutting back of hedges on footpaths as necessary. We have a project to improve accessibility to the signposted “Village Walk” by replacing stiles with kissing gates where possible, and this will start coming to fruition this year. Negotiations with landowners can be long-drawn-out in some cases, holding up progress.
Streetlights These were installed by and are owned by the Parish Council.  They were replaced entirely between 2000 and 2004, and have required little maintenance to date. We have recently audited and mapped them to aid future identification and care.
Other facilities The Council paid for 50% of the rent of a garage to store portable function equipment for use by village organisations. The remaining 50% is paid by Weedon Village Association.
Communications - Newsletters and Website The 2011 annual newsletter was published after the May elections when the new information on councillors was available. A June publication date has now been adopted, so that we can report in it on the previous year’s activities and give current contact details.The village website at www.weedonbucks.org was maintained by the Clerk and the Chairman. An internet-based Calendar was set up to keep track of village and other local events during the year and is updated by Councillor Kirsty Ashurst.
Parish Plan Action The action points from the Parish Plan (formally adopted by the Parish Council in November) are reviewed at each council meeting.
Best Kept Village
Weedon entered the competition and gained another Certificate of Merit in our category.  We have entered again this year.

Liaising with outside organisations

Planning (AVDC)

On every planning application in Weedon, the Parish Council is asked for its comments – No Objection, Support, or Object to the Application.  We held several separate meetings to consider planning applications last year, making Weedon’s views known, and we spoke at relevant Development Control Meetings to reinforce our written representations.  We can’t always get AVDC to agree, but they know that we will not let things pass without reasoned comment, and they have looked more closely at aspects of contentious applications to which we have drawn attention, including making site visits and adding conditions we have suggested.
Highways (Bucks County Council)

The roads and pavements of the village are constantly requiring repairs and /or resurfacing, particularly after the 2 years of severe winter weather in 2009/10 and 2010/11.  We continue to liaise with Bucks CC to try to speed up completion of these essential services. We are also in continuing discussions with Bucks CC about potential traffic calming measures. It’s a difficult balance, because we cannot implement any measures (even using our own funds) without their agreement, and there is a lack of staffing resources at BCC to give us priority.
Protection of persons and property

Weedon village continued to be part of the police-led rural Wing Neighbourhood Action Group. A Drop-In Session was held in March to increase awareness of the Neighbourhood Watch scheme and find new members and co-ordinators. Attendance was fair, and the publicity leaflet was designed to give full information on its own account as well. The independent Emergency Action Team of volunteers and co-ordinators moved into its second year, and updated laminated information cards were delivered to every home. A late-autumn review meeting is scheduled to take place every year to plan for the winter.

Other Organisations Councillors attended meetings of the Local Area Forum for Greater Aylesbury.  These forums help us to stay informed and linked-in to projects which could affect the village.
Major Projects 
As last year was one of much change – new councillors, new clerk, newly-reverted ex-Buckingham Park status, newly adopted Parish Plan – the council has been consolidating its operations, and laying the groundwork for major projects which will come to fruition this year and next:
· Replacement of Park play equipment

· Improvement of accessibility to Village Walk by replacing stiles with gates

· Potential traffic calming measures

Financial
The accounts for the year ending 31 March 2011 were finalised - in accordance with the regulations. An internal audit of these accounts was independently completed and the schedules submitted and approved by external Auditors. (Copies can be viewed by contacting the Parish Clerk.) The accounts for the year ending 31 March 2012 are in the final stages of completion for internal audit and submission to the Auditors.

We set our annual precept for 2012/13 in January on the basis of ensuring that residents would see NO INCREASE in the Weedon element of Council Tax. We are aiming to cover only routine expenditure with our precept income, and we will draw on some of our reserves to fund the major projects, while maintaining a prudent positive contingency balance.

	
	

	5
	To receive reports from other Village organisations

	
	

	5.1
	Tuesday Club
Report presented by the Chairman, Judy Nagele.
This is our 37th year. We have 55 members from Weedon, Hardwick and other villages. Our annual subscription is £10, non-members can come to the majority of meetings for a small fee. Each year we organise 10 meetings, an outing and a cream tea which is a fund-raising event for the Florence Nightingale Hospice. Our aim is to provide a friendly, relaxed and welcoming atmosphere with excellent speakers on a wide variety of subjects.

	
	

	5.2
	Weedon Official Golfing Society
Ralph Followell, Secretary, presented a written report.

Now in its fifteenth year, the Society has some 37 members but 6 of them have never been known to hit a golf ball yet alone hold a club in their hand.  Five times during the summer months competitions are arranged in four different venues. Additionally matches are played against the Newts Golfing Society and Hardwick village. After most events dinner is held in the Old Schoolroom and the approach of Christmas is celebrated with a gargantuan dinner when members dress according to a theme. Last year it was Dickensian and this year could be the Olympics.  The ladies champion is Margaret Askew and the gentlemen’s Jono Rogers. Each year donations are made to local charities from moneys raised during the year. 

	
	

	5.3
	Churches together in Hardwick and Weedon
Ralph Followell presented a written report.

Now in its third year, the Local Ecumenical Partnership of the Methodist Chapel in Weedon and St. Mary’s Church in Hardwick is working well and continues to develop with increased attendances and the successful launch of a Sunday School for young children. The building of a disabled toilet at Weedon has been completed and disserves the praise for its appearance designed by Howard Cox and built by Steve Hunt. Hardwick is in the process of building toilet and kitchen facilities within the church at Hardwick. Planning permission has been granted and approval of the diocese awaited. Water and drainage supplies will be needed from the main road and it will be a much larger undertaking than the one at the Chapel. All services are advertised in the Newsletter.

	
	

	5.4
	Weedon Charities 

Ralph Followell, Clerk to the charities, presented a written report.

Lord Fortescue’s Charity in Weedon, which merged with the Playstead and Poor Charity in 2010, owns two parcels of land in the village which are rented to local farmers. One of the fields is adjacent but not separated from a piece of land owned and registered to the Parish Council. The income from these leases amounts to some £800.00 per year. Dividends from other investments takes the total income of the Charity to about £1,000.00 per year. This, according to the constitution, may be used ‘for the general benefit of the inhabitants of Weedon’. Applications are invited through advertisements in the newsletter and help was granted to a number of individuals for assistance with their energy bills. The Parish Council is responsible for the appointment of the Trustees of the Charity.
Dr. John Bridle’s Charity covers both Weedon and Hardwick. The Charity absorbed four other charities some years ago and has an annual income of the order of £3,500. It owns the Hall in Hardwick, leased to the Village Community Association for 99 years, Land in the Aston Abbotts Road, rented to a local farmer and Investments in Charifund. The lease with the Association makes them responsible for the upkeep and maintenance of the building. It has recently been completely refurbished with help from WREN, funds raised by the Association and a substantial donation from the Trustees. Further work on the old toilet block, adjacent to the Hall, has commenced which will lead to added and more secure storage facilities. The Charity makes grants ‘in times of need’ to individuals, often for help with energy bills and for education purposes including grants, to individuals for books, equipment etc., for university students and capital equipment for the School of the Charity at Whitchurch School. The Parish Councils in the two villages are responsible for the appointment of four of the Trustees of the Charity. The Oxford Diocese appoints a further Trustee and the Rector of Hardwick is also a member. 

	
	

	5.5
	Weedon Village Association
Wendy Kett, member of the WVA committee, reported on the WVA year (Feb 2011 to Jan 2012).

The Village Association was formed back in 1973, so is now in its 39th year. The first aim of the constitution is to promote and maintain the quality of life in the village.  It is not a fundraising organisation but the WVA does assist those other organisations that meet within the village.  We raise funds to pay for the children’s Christmas parties and the New Year Dinner. 
Village Quiz – 11th March.  Thanks to Colin & Joanna for the use of their Barn and to our Quizmaster Guy Bond a fun evening was had by all.  The fish and chips still seem to go down well and as always we had a good turnout.
Village Clean Up – 9th April.   We had a good attendance as usual and sorted out the mess down the main roads before the grass started to grow. 
AGM– 13th April.   Once again we combined forces with the Schoolroom for the AGM and refreshments. 
Egg Rolling – 25th April.  Good turnout with lots of friends and family joining in this year. The weather was good and everyone seemed to enjoy themselves. Thanks to John & Carol at the Five Elms for their support of this event. 
Village Walk – 30th May.  Thanks again to Colin & Joanna for their venue.  The weather redeemed itself in the afternoon and we had a turnout for the games after the walk which was kindly led by Clare.
Street Fayre – 19th June.   Once again a successful event. Thanks to Barbara Mitchell who organised lots of games and for the Great Horwood Silver Band to play at the event. We had a good attendance in East End, and despite the chilly weather managed to attract people to cream teas, tombola, cakes and produce, plant stall and many children’s games. 
The Purple Ball – 26th June.   At Field House for the first time.  We had around 110 attendees who enjoyed a buffet supper and live music.  This year the summer ball will be back at Weedon Lodge (16th June) with kind permission of Chris & Lizzy Birks and we will be joining in the Jubilee theme.  We need some good ticket sales to continue the run of successful balls we have hosted over the last few years. 
Weedon Feast – 29th August.  As last year, we held the feast on the play area. This meant that the children were able to play freely without the worry of the road. John at the pub brought in some plastic beakers to enable people to bring drinks across. 
Horticultural Show – 3rd September.   A good turnout with many entrants and a good number of childrens’ entries. 
Fireworks – No fireworks this year. Absences, insurance cost, timing of half term and lack of venue were enough to put us off for a year. 
Children’s Xmas Parties – 21st December.  The little ones enjoyed a lovely couple of ladies called ToddlerTime who involved them all in a series of Christmas games and songs. The older ones were treated to a Christmas film, but had to decamp to Joanna and Colin’s Barn after some projector malfunction – much more comfortable! 
New Year Dinner – 14th January.  We had a full house again this year.  Everyone enjoyed the menu of Roast Beef or Poached Salmon, followed by entertainment. We had lots of thank you letters and it seems that everyone had a great time. 

	
	

	5.6
	Weedon Old Schoolroom
Joanna Rose (Chairman of the Old Schoolroom Management Committee) presented her report.
April 2012 marked the 10th anniversary of the restoration and development of Weedon Old Schoolroom. It’s hard to believe, but 10 years ago in April 2002, Jim Cox, mastermind of the 
restoration and development of this much-loved community building, officially re-opened the hall after its major refurbishment. We’re celebrating by having the building re-decorated this summer. So when you come back after the August summer holiday, everywhere will have had a new coat of paint. Actually, that’s everywhere except in the main hall. The damp problems still have not been satisfactorily resolved, although we finally think there is a solution involving additional guttering, tiling and re-pointing outside. Our architect Howard Cox, Jim’s son, is on the case and is in discussions with the Historic Buildings Officer at AVDC. So we don’t want to waste money until the remedial works have been carried out, because the walls will need time to dry out – and the worst case scenario is that the affected areas would need to be completely re-plastered. So ALL the other rooms will be repainted, but in the hall we will just do some surface tidying up, with a view to re-decorating next summer. We would have liked to have celebrated the ten-year anniversary with a complete face-lift, but we believe we’re doing the prudent thing by staging the work. 
But we are certainly celebrating – another record-breaking year for the Schoolroom. 
Last year (that’s 2010) I reported our best-ever lettings income – at just over £5,000.  This year (2011 calendar and financial) the figure came in at £5,755 – up a further 13.6%. It’s a tribute to the vision of Jim Cox and the Old Schoolroom trustees at the time that the hall has become even more well-used and popular, with many hirers now coming from outside Weedon. Every week night during school term time is now booked!
Mondays: Parent & Toddler, Pilates, Yoga

Tuesdays: French Conversation, Tuesday Club once a month and Taekwondo other Tuesday evenings

Wednesdays: Upholstery Class, 2 classes of Pilates

Thursdays: Communion, Art Class, Camera Club twice a month and Film Club once

Other frequent users are Weedon Village Association for several events, Weedon Golf Society for several evening sessions a year, Weedon Parish Council and the Parochial Church Council.
Plus our very own regular events – the monthly Café and the Film Club

The Café last year contributed an average of £76 per month to our funds, up from £67 in 2010. 

The Film Club had to move its regular night to Thursday due to all the other bookings in the hall. We showed 7 films in 2011, contributing a total of over £580 to Schoolroom funds.
And some one-offs – Theatre in the Villages and the Royal Wedding

In October we put on a Theatre in the Villages presentation of “The Ragged-Trousered Philanthropists”. It was an excellent show, attended by just over 50 people, and we made a small contribution to our funds thanks to AVDC underwriting the show, and giving us 20% of the ticket income back. For the Royal Wedding we decided to install a TV aerial, and invest in a TV licence, so that we could show the live TV coverage. We were a select few, but the atmosphere was very festive and this year alone we are planning similar showings of the Jubilee Thames River Pageant, the opening ceremony of the Olympics, and the Last Night of the Proms.

Cost Control
On general costs – cleaning, electricity, water, heating oil, insurance, licences, annual maintenance – the expenditure has been on a par with last year, which is good news.
Summary
Due to the record-breaking income figures, and prudent cost control, we were in the fortunate position of adding over £2,100 to our reserves at the end of 2011. We’ll put it to good use to paying for the anniversary repairs and decoration this year and next.

	
	

	6
	Agree the date of the next meeting. 15th May 2013


The meeting closed at 8.15pm.

                                                        Signed.........................................Date..........................
​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​



